FINAL RESOLUTION
(Royal Wine Corporation/Goshen Developer JV, LLC Project)

A regular meeting of the Orange County Industrial Development Agency held on August
17,2022 at 5:30 p.m. (local time) at the Orange County Government Center Community Room,
255 Main Street, Goshen, New York.

The meeting was called to order by Chairman Torelli and upon the roll being duly called,
the following members were:

MEMBERS PRESENT: Mike Torelli, Dean Tamburri, Vincent Odock, James Rinaldi, Susan Walski

THE FOLLOWING PERSONS WERE ALSO PRESENT: Bill Fioravanti, Kelly Reilly,

Dennis Brady, Sue Katzoff, Connor Eckart, Martin Hoffman, Roy Makinen, John Capella, Dave Higgins Mike
Higgins, Sheldon Ginsberg, Jonathan Gross, Steve Esposito

The following Resolution was offered by Torelli and seconded by Walski:

AUTHORIZING THE ORANGE COUNTY INDUSTRIAL
DEVELOPMENT AGENCY TO: (I) UNDERTAKE, ACQUIRE,
CONSTRUCT, EQUIP AND COMPLETE A PROJECT; (II) APPOINT THE
COMPANY AS AGENT OF THE AGENCY FOR THE PURPOSE OF THE
ACQUISITION, RECONSTRUCTION, RENOVATION, EQUIPPING AND
COMPLETION OF THE PROJECT (AS MORE FULLY DESCRIBED
BELOW); (III) PROVIDE FINANCIAL ASSISTANCE TO THE COMPANY
IN THE FORM OF EXEMPTIONS FROM STATE AND LOCAL SALES
AND USE TAX AND REAL PROPERTY TAX AND MORTGAGE
RECORDING TAX; AND (IV) EXECUTE AND DELIVER CERTAIN
DOCUMENTS IN CONJUNCTION WITH THE PROJECT

WHEREAS, by Title I of Article 18-A ofthe General Municipal Law of the State ofNew
York, as amended, and Chapter 390 of the Laws of 1972 of the State ofNew York, as amended
(hereinafter collectively called the "Act”), the ORANGE COUNTY INDUSTRIAL
DEVELOPMENT AGENCY (hereinafter called the "Agency') was created with the authority
and power and for the purpose of, among other things, acquiring, constructing, reconstructing
and equipping manufacturing, warehousing, research, commercial, or industrial facilities as
authorized by the Act; and

WHEREAS, Goshen Developer JV, LLC, a New York limited liability company and
Royal Wine Corporation, a New York corporation, each for itself or on behalf of an entity to be
formed (collectively, the ""Company", has submitted an application (the "Application") to the
Agency requesting the Agency's assistance with a certain multi-faceted project the first phase of
which (the "Project") consisting of: (A)(i) the acquisition of a leasehold interest in approximately
82 acres of vacant land located at 2500 State Route 17M, Goshen, New York (Tax Map No. 117-
1-1.222) (the "Lamf’) (ii) the construction of an approximately 626,862 base building to house a
production/manufacturing facility to also include a visitors' center and retail sales center for the
Company's juice and wine production as well as associated site improvements including, but not
limited to, parking, infrastructure, mechanical systems, special epoxy flooring, cooling systems,
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interior concrete tank pads and upgraded utilities as well as exterior site improvements,
(collectively, the” Facility"); (ii1) the acquisition and installation in and on the Facility of furniture,
fixtures and equipment (the "Equipment’ and together with the Land and the Facility, the" Project
Facility"”); (B) the granting of certain financial assistance in the form of exemptions from State
and local sales and use tax, mortgage recording tax and real property tax (collectively, the
"Financial Assistance"); (C) the appointment of the Company or its designee as an agent of the
Agency in connection with the acquisition, construction, equipping and completion of the Project
Facility; and (D) the acquisition of an interest in the Land and Facility by the Agency pursuant to
a lease agreement and the acquisition of an interest in the Equipment pursuant to a bill of sale from
the Company to the Agency; and the sublease of the Project Facility back to the Company pursuant
to a leaseback agreement; and

WHEREAS, pursuant to General Municipal Law Section 859-a, on July 19,2022, at 11:00

a.m. (local time), at the Village Hall located at 276 Main Street, Goshen, New York 10924, the
Agency held a public hearing with respect to the Project and the proposed Financial Assistance
being contemplated by the Agency (the "Public Hearing", whereat interested parties were
provided a reasonable opportunity, both orally and in writing, to present their views. Notice of
the public hearing was published on June 26, 2022, in the Times Herald-Record. a newspaper of
general circulation in Goshen, New York and given to the chief executive officers of the affected
tax jurisdictions by letters dated June 24, 2022. A copy of the minutes of the Public Hearing along
with the Notice of Public Hearing, which was forwarded to the affected taxing jurisdictions on
June 24, 2022, are attached hereto as Exhibit A; and

WHEREAS, pursuant to Article 8 of the Environmental Conservation Law of the State of
New York, as amended, and the regulations of the Department of Environmental Conservation of
the State ofNew York promulgated thereunder (collectively referred to hereinafter as”SEQRA"),
the Agency is required to make a determination whether the "action" (as said quoted term is
defined in SEQRA) to be taken by the Agency may have a "significant impact on the environment"
(as said quoted term is utilized in SEQRA), and the agreement of the Agency to undertake the
Project constitutes such an action; and

WHEREAS, Goshen Developer JV LLC prepared and submitted a Full Environmental
Assessment Form, dated May 11, 2021 and revised July 13,2021 ("EAF"’) to the Village of Goshen
Planning Board to obtain approval for a project that is substantially similar to the Project being
undertaken by the Agency;

WHEREAS, the Village of Goshen Planning Board determined that the project before it
and described in the EAF constituted a "Type " action and appointed itself to act as "lead agency"
for purposes of a conducting a "coordinated review" (as said quoted terms are defined in SEQRA);
and

WHEREAS, on February 22, 2022, the Village of Goshen Planning Board, as lead agency,
and consistent with the procedures and criteria set forth in 6 NYCRR 617.7, analyzed the relevant
areas of environmental concern using the SEQRA standards and ultimately determined that the
project would not have a significant adverse impact on the environment, and adopted a Negative
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Declaration (""Negative Declaration" and collectively with the EAF, the "SEQ.RA Documents'’);
the SEQRA Documents are attached hereto as Exhibit "B"'; and

WHEREAS, the Agency has undertaken a comprehensive and detailed review of the
SEQRA Documents and findings of the Village of Goshen Planning Board.

WHEREAS, the Agency hereby adopts the SEQRA finding and Negative Declaration of
the Village of Goshen Planning Board with respect to the environmental impact of the Project; and

WHEREAS, the Agency has given due consideration to the Application and to
representations by the Company that the provision of Financial Assistance: (i) will induce the
Company to develop the Project Facility in Orange County (the "County"); (ii) will not result in
the removal of a commercial, industrial or manufacturing plant or facility of the Company or any
other proposed occupant of the Project Facility from one area of New York State (the “State”) to
another area of the State or in the abandonment of one or more plants or facilities of the Company
or any other proposed occupant of the Project Facility located in the State, except as may be
permitted by the Act; and to the extent occupants are relocating from one plant or facility to
another, based upon the Company's application and representations, the Agency hereby finds that
the Project is reasonably necessary to discourage the Project occupants from removing such other
plant or facility to a location outside the State and/or is reasonably necessary to preserve the
competitive position of the Project occupants in their respective industries; and (iii) the Project
will serve the purposes of the Act by advancing job opportunities and the economic welfare of the
people of the State and the County and improve their standard of living; and

WHEREAS, subject to compliance with the terms hereof and the execution and delivery
of the Lease Documents (as defined hereinbelow) by the Company, the Agency will: (i) designate
the Company as its agent for the purpose of acquiring, constructing, reconstructing, renovating,
equipping and completing the Project pursuant to a project agreement (the ""Project Agreement"’);
(i1) acquire a leasehold interest in the Project through the negotiation, execution and delivery of a
lease agreement (the ""Lease Agreement'), a leaseback agreement (the ""Leaseback Agreement"),
a bill of sale (the”Bill of Sale'’), an environmental compliance and indemnification agreement (the
"Environmental Compliance and Indemnification Agreement”), a tax agreement containing the
PILOT Schedule (as defined below) (the "Tax Agreement”) and all other documents and
certificates required by the Agency to confer the approved Financial Assistance, each of the
foregoing with the Company (the "Miscellaneous Documents” and together with the Project
Agreement, the Lease Agreement, the Leaseback Agreement, the Bill of Sale, the Environmental
Compliance and Indemnification Agreement and the Tax Agreement, collectively, the "Lease
Documents"); (iii) secure the Company's borrowings with respect to the Project Facility by joining
in one or more construction or permanent mortgages and assignment of leases and rents on the
Project Facility in favor of the Company's lender(s); (iv) provide the Financial Assistance to the
Company in the form of (a) State and local sales and use tax exemption for purchases and rentals
related to the acquisition, reconstruction, construction, renovation, equipping and completion] of
the Project, (b) a partial real property tax abatement through the Tax Agreement, and (c) if
necessary, a mortgage recording tax exemption for financing related to the Project; and
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WHEREAS, as part of the Financial Assistance, the Company requested the Agency
consider a 15-year payment in lieu of tax schedule, as more fully described on Exhibit "C' attached
hereto (the "PILOT Schedule'), which schedule conforms with the Agency's Uniform Tax
Exemption Policy ("UTEP’) established pursuant to General Municipal Law Section 874(4); and

WHEREAS, the Lease Documents and related documents will be negotiated and presented
to the Agency for execution and delivery subject to the approval of these resolutions.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED BY THE MEMBERS OF ORANGE
COUNTY INDUSTRIAL DEVELOPMENT AGENCY AS FOLLOWS:

SECTION 1. The Company presented the Application in a fonn acceptable to the
Agency. Based upon the representations made by the Company to the Agency in the Application,
at the public hearing and in other correspondence and/or documents, if any, submitted by the
Company to the Agency, the Agency hereby finds and determines that:

(A) By virtue of the Act, the Agency has been vested with all powers and
authority necessary and convenient to carry out and effectuate the purposes and provisions of the
Act and to exercise all powers granted to it under the Act and to take the actions contemplated
herein; and

{B) Based upon the review by the Agency of the Application, the Agency finds
that the proposed Project constitutes a "Type I action" pursuant to 6 N.Y.C.R.R. Part 617.4 and,
pursuant to a thorough review, hereby adopts the SEQRA findings and Negative Declaration
(dated February 22, 2022) of the Village of Goshen Planning Board; and

(C) It is desirable and in the public interest for the Agency to appoint the
Company as its agent for purposes of acquiring, reconstructing, constructing, renovating,
equipping and completing the Project and to grant the Financial Assistance and the Agency hereby
authorizes same; and

(D)  The action to be taken by the Agency will induce the Company to develop
and operate the Project in the County, thereby increasing employment opportunities and otherwise
furthering the purposes of the Agency as set forth in the Act; and

(E)  The Project will not result in the removal of a commercial, industrial, or
manufacturing plant of the Company or any other proposed occupant of the Project from one area
of the State to another area of the State or result in the abandonment of one or more plants or
facilities of the Company or any other proposed occupant of the Project located within the State;
and the Agency hereby finds that, based on the Company's application, to the extent occupants
are relocating from one plant or facility to another, the Project is reasonably necessary to
discourage the Project occupants from removing such other plant or facility to a location outside
the State and/or is reasonably necessary to preserve the competitive position of the Project
occupants in their respective industries; and

(F) The Project Facility constitutes a "project" within the meaning of the Act.
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SECTION 2. Based upon representations and warranties made by the Company in the
Application, the Agency hereby authorizes and approves: (a) the Company, as its agent, to make
purchases of goods and services relating to the Project, that would otherwise be subject to New
York State and local sales and use tax in an amount up to $46,939,000, which result in New York
State and local sales and use tax exemption benefits ("Sales and Use Tax Exemption Benefits")
not to exceed $3,813793.75; and (b) exemption from mortgage recording taxes for one or more
mortgages in the approximate amount of $517,000 in connection with the financing of the Project
and any future financing, refinancing or permanent financing of the Project.

SECTION 3. Based upon the representations made by the Company to the Agency, and the
reasons presented by the Company in support of its request for the PILOT Schedule, the Agency
hereby approves the PILOT Schedule attached hereto at Exhibit "C" and the (Vice) Chairman and
Chief Operating Officer, acting individually, are each authorized to execute and deliver the Tax
Agreement providing for the PILOT Schedule, all in such form and substance as shall be
substantially the same as approved by the Agency for other similar transactions, and consistent with
this Resolution.

SECTION 4. The Chairman, Vice Chairman, Chief Executive Officer and/or the Chief
Operating Officer of the Agency, acting individually, are each hereby authorized and directed, on
behalf of the Agency, to negotiate and execute the Lease Documents, in form and substance similar
to other such agreements and documents used by the Agency for similar transactions, with changes
in terms and form as shall be consistent with this Resolution and as the Chairman, Vice Chairman,
Chief Executive Officer and/or the Chief Operating Officer shall approve; provided, however, the
rental payments under the Leaseback Agreement include payments of all costs incurred by the
Agency arising out of or related to the Project and indemnification of the Agency by the Company
for actions taken by the Company and/or claims arising out of or related to the Project; and (D)
and execute and deliver any such additional certificates, instruments, documents or affidavits, to
pay any such other fees, charges and expenses, to make such other changes, omissions, insertions,
revisions, or amendments to the documents referred to herein, as approved by the Chairman, Vice
Chairman, Chief Executive Officer and/or the Chief Operating Officer, and to do and cause to be
done any such other acts and things, as they determine, on advice of counsel to the Agency, may
be necessary or desirable to consummate the transactions contemplated by this Resolution.

SECTION S. Subject to the terms of this Resolution, the remittance by the Company of
all fees and costs incurred by the Agency in connection with the Project, and the Company's
execution, delivery and compliance of and with the Lease Documents within one year from the
date hereof (unless otherwise authorized by the Agency), the Company is appointed as the true
and lawful agent of the Agency and may utilize, and is hereby authorized to appoint, a Project
operator, contractors, agents, subagents, subcontractors, contractors and subcontractors of such
agents and subagents (collectively, "Additional Agents"") in order to proceed with the
reconstruction, renovation, restoration, preservation, equipping and completion of the Project, all
with the same powers and the same validity as if the Agency were acting in its own behalf,
provided the Company execute, deliver and comply with the Lease Documents. The Company
shall provide, or cause its Additional Agents to provide, and the Agency shall maintain, records of
the amount of State and local sales and use tax exemption benefits provided to the Project and the
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Company shall, and cause each Additional Agent, to make such records available to the State
Commissioner of Taxation and Finance (the "Commissioner”). The Agency shall, within thirty
(30) days of providing any State sales and use tax exemption benefits, report to the Commissioner
the amount of such benefits for the Project, identifying the Project, along with any such other
information and specificity as the Commissioner may prescribe. As a condition precedent to the
Company or Project's receipt of, or benefit from, any State or local sales and use tax exemptions,
the Company must acknowledge and agree to make, or cause its Additional Agents to make, all
records and information regarding State and local sales and use tax exemption benefits realized by
the Project available to the Agency or its designee upon request. for purposes of exemption from
New York State (the "State"”) sales and use taxation as part of the Financial Assistance requested,
"sales and use taxation" shall mean sales and compensating use taxes and fees imposed by article
twenty-eight or twenty-eight-A of the New York State tax law but excluding such taxes imposed
in a city by section eleven hundred seven or eleven hundred eight of such article twenty-eight.

SECTION 6. Pursuant to Section 875(3) of the New York General Municipal Law and/or
the Agency's policies, which are all incorporated herein by reference, the Agency may recover or
recapture from the Company, its agents, consultants, subcontractors, or any other party
authorized to make purchases for the benefit of the Project, any State and local Sales and Use
Tax Exemption Benefits and/or any other Financial Assistance provided to the Company and/or
the Project if there is a violation of the Act or the Agency's policies or in the event of a default
under the Lease Documents by the Company. As a condition precedent of receiving Sales and Use
Tax Exemption Benefits, the Company, its agents, consultants, subcontractors, or any other party
authorized to make purchases for the benefit of the Project, shall (i) cooperate with the Agency in
its efforts to recover or recapture any Sales and Use Tax Exemption Benefits, and (ii) promptly
pay over any such amounts to the Agency that the Agency demands; and with respect to all other
Financial Assistance the Company shall agree to cooperate with the Agency in its efforts to recover
or recapture any Financial Assistance in the event of a Default; and promptly pay over any such
amounts to the Agency that the Agency demands.

SECTION 7. The obligation of the Agency to consummate any transaction contemplated
herein or hereby is subject to and conditioned upon the Company's execution and delivery of the
Lease Documents, all other documents set forth herein and the payment by the Company of all
administrative, legal and other fees of the Agency.

SECTION 8. No covenant, stipulation, obligation or agreement contained in this
resolution or any document referred to herein shall be deemed to be the covenant, stipulation,
obligation or agreement of any member, officer, agent or employee of the Agency in his or her
individual capacity. Neither the members nor officers of the Agency, nor any person executing
any documents referred to above on behalf of the Agency, shall be liable thereon or be subject to
any personal liability or accountability by reason of the execution or delivery thereof.

SECTION 9. Should the Agency's participation in the Project, or the appointments
made in accordance herewith, be challenged by any party, in the courts or otherwise, the Company
shall defend, indemnify and hold harmless the Agency and its members, officers and employees
from any and all losses arising from any such challenge including, but not limited to, the fees and
disbursement of the Agency's counsel. Should any court of competent jurisdiction determine that
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the Agency is not authorized under the Act to participate in the Project, this Resolution shall
automatically become null, void and of no further force and effect, and the Agency shall have no
liability to the Company hereunder or otherwise.

SECTION 10. Bousquet Holstein PLLC, as counsel to the Agency, is hereby authorized
to work with the Company and others to prepare for submission to the Agency, all documents
necessary to effect the grant of Financial Assistance and consummate the Lease Documents.

SECTION 11. The Secretary, the Chief Executive Officer and/or the Chief Operating
Officer of the Agency are hereby authorized and may distribute copies of this Resolution and do
such further things or perform such acts as may be necessary or convenient to implement the
provisions of this Resolution.

SECTION 12. The approvals provided for herein are contingent upon the Company's
payment of all the Agency's fees and costs, including but not limited to attornef's fees.

SECTION 13. These Resolutions shall take effect immediately.

The question of the adoption of the foregoing Resolution was duly put to vote on roll call,
which resulted as follows:

Yea Nay Absent Abstain
Michael Torelli X
Dean Tamburri X
Vincent Odock X
James Rinaldi X
Susan Walski X

The Resolutions were thereupon duly adopted.
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STATE OF NEW YORK )
COUNTY OF ORANGE )ss:

I, the undersigned Chief Executive Officer of the Orange County Industrial Development
Agency, DO HEREBY CERTIFY:

That I have compared the foregoing extract of the minutes of the meeting of the Orange
County Industrial Development Agency (the "Agency”) including the resolution contained therein,
held on August 17,2022, with the original thereof on file in the office of the Agency, and that the
same is a true and correct copy of the proceedings of the Agency and of such resolution set forth
therein and of the whole of said original insofar as the same relates to the subject matters therein
referred to.

I FURTHER CERTIFY that all members of said Agency had due notice of said meeting,
that the meeting was in all respects duly held and that, pursuant to Article 7 of the Public Officers
Law (Open Meetings Law), said meeting was open to the general public, and that public notice of
the time and place of said meeting was duly given in accordance with Article 7.

I FURTHER CERTIFY that there was a quorum of the members of the Agency present
throughout said meeting.

I FURTHER CERTIFY that as of the date hereof, the attached resolution is in full force
and effect and has not been amended, repealed or modified.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, I have hereunto set my _!!ap.d and seal of said Agency this 17
day of August, 2022.

William Fioravanti, Chief Executive Ofﬁ—cer

(SE AL)
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EXHIBIT A
Public Hearing Minutes & Notice of Public Hearing

[See Attached]
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NOTICE OF PUBLIC HEARING

NOTICE IS HEREBY GIVEN that a public hearing pursuant to Article 18-A of the New
York General Municipal Law will be held by the Orange County Industrial Development
Agency (the "Agency") on July 19, 2022, at 11:00 a.m. local time, at the Village Hall located at
276 Main Street, Goshen, New York 10924, in connection with the following matter:

Goshen Developer JV, LLC, a New York limited liability company and Royal Wine
Corporation, a New York corporation, each for itself or on behalf of an entity to be formed
(collectively, the "Company"), requested the Agency undertake a certain multi-faceted project
the first phase of which (the "Project") consists of: (A)(i) the acquisition of a leasehold interest in
approximately 82 acres of vacant land located at 2500 State Route 17M, Goshen, New York
(Tax Map No. 117-1-1.222) (the “Land”) (ii) the construction of an approximately 626,862 base
building to house a production/manufacturing facility to also include a visitors' center and retail
sales center for the Company's juice and wine production as well as associated site
improvements including, but not limited to, parking, infrastructure, mechanical systems, special
epoxy flooring, cooling systems, interior concrete tank pads and upgraded utilities as well as
exterior site improvements, (collectively, the “Facility”); (iii) the acquisition and installation in
and on the Facility of furniture, fixtures and equipment (the “Equipment” and together with the
Land and the Facility, the “Project Facility”); (B) the granting of certain financial assistance in
the form of exemptions from State and local sales and use tax, mortgage recording tax and real
property tax (collectively, the “Financial Assistance”); (C) the appointment of the Company or
its designee as an agent of the Agency in connection with the acquisition, construction,
equipping and completion of the Project Facility; and (D) the acquisition of an interest in the
Land and Facility by the Agency pursuant to a lease agreement and the acquisition of an interest
in the Equipment pursuant to a bill of sale from the Company to the Agency; and the sublease of
the Project Facility back to the Company pursuant to a leaseback agreement.

The Company will be the initial manager/owner of the Project.

The Agency will at the above-stated time hear all persons with views with respect to the
proposed Financial Assistance to the Company, the proposed owner/operator, the location of the
Project Facility and the nature of the Project.

A copy of the application filed by the Company with the Agency with respect to the
Project, including an analysis of the costs and benefits of the Project, are available for public
inspection during the business hours at the office of the Agency located at 4 Crotty Ln #100,
New Windsor, NY 12553 or on its website at https://www.ocnyida.com.

Dated: June 23, 2022

ORANGE COUNTY INDUSTRIAL DEVELOPMENT AGENCY

A-2
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THE ORANGE COUNTY INDUSTRIAL DEVELOPMENT AGENCY

STATE OF NEW YORK

____________________________________ X
In the Matter of
GOSHEN DEVELOPER JV, LLC and
ROYAL WINE CORPORATION
____________________________________ X

July 19, 2022
11:00 a.m.

BEFORE: WILLIAM FIORVANTI
CEO OCNYIDA

FRANCES ROTH
Court Stenographer
168 North Drury Lane
Newburgh, New York 12550
Telephone (845) 566-1641



A PPEARANTCTE S:

WILLIAM FIORVANTI

CEO OCNYIDA

4 Crotty Lane

New Windsor, New York 12553

ALSO PRESENT: Kelly Reilly
Project Manager

Dennis Brady (Via Zoom)

OCIDA

Mordy Herzog, Royal Wine Corporation

(Via Zoom)
Brian Wrye (Via Zoom)

Sheldon L. Ginsberg

Jacqueline Bart, GFI Partners

Steven Esposito, Planner

John Cappello, Esq.
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-GOSHEN DEVELOPER JV, LLC-

MR. FIORAVANTI;: All right. Thank
you everyone for attending. This is the public
hearing for the Orange County IDA project for
Royal Wine Company or Goshen Developer JV, LLC.

My name is Bill Fioravanti, I'm the
CEO of the Orange County IDA. It is 11:10 a.m.
and we just opened the public hearing for this
matter. I'm going to ask you all before we carry
on to rise to the Pledge of Allegiance, please.

{(Whereupon, the Pledge of
Allegiance was recited.)

MR. FIORAVANTI: Thanks very much,.
Some introductions. Again, my name is Bill
Fioravanti, CEO of the IDA, also Kelly Reilly.
She's our project manager for the IDA.

Charlene, what's your last name, I'm sorry.

COURT REPORTER: Koehler.

MR. FIORAVANTI: Charlene Koehler.
She's not our usual stenographer, but she's
standing in. Thanks for being here.

We have a team from again Royal
Wine Company/Goshen Developer JV, LLC. Shelly
Ginsberg, CFO, Jacki Bart, we have Steve

Esposito who I think is going to be leading the
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presentation in a few minutes, and John am I
introducing you as part of the team?

MR. CAPPELLO: Yes,

MR. FIORAVANTI: John Cappello is
here in various capacities. And thanks to all
the members of the public. I just want to
remind you if you want to make a comment in a
few minutes just sign in on the sign-in sheet
right there. This is of course being conducted
on line, we're live streaming this, we have
some people that are attending via zoom. Thank
you for being here. Our A.T. consultant,
Dennis Brady ADA Studios is doing that. He's
with us as well. We may have some board
members of the IDA online. I'm not sure at the
moment. I do see Goshen Councilman Joe Betro,
thanks for being here. I think Elaine McClung
is here as well, If there are other public
officials please I'll be happy to announce you,
otherwise we'll get on with the order of
business.

Again we opened the public hearing
at 11:10 a.m., Basically what we're going to do

is we're going to have a very brief
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presentation from Royal Wine, especially the
technology and such. We're not goilng to
belabor it too long but if we could, ten
minutes or less. This is not a question and
answer session. This is not how a public
hearing works. It's to allow people to make
comments. If there are comments brought up
that need to be addressed I'll note those and
we'll wait for all the guestions to be done and
I may ask them to respond to something that was
raised. I may not do that but if it makes
sense if it was in the public interest of the
public I'11 be /TAEP. But we're not going to
go back and forth. We'll still accept letters
with comments about this project until the end
of July, so if anyone is not able to make or
wants to go on record and provide a letter you
can still send that to us at the IDA at 4
Crotty Lane in New Windsor, 12553.

I'm going to read the public
hearing notice that was posted in the Times
Herald Record and on the IDA web site. Pardon
me for all the legalese. It is ERROR for me to

read the entire hearing,



10

11

12

13

15

le6

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

-GOSHEN DEVELOPER JV, LLC-

Notice is hereby given that a
public hearing pursuant to Article 18-A of the
New York General Municipal Law will be held by
the Orange County Industrial Development Agency
on July 19th, 2022 at 11 a.m. at the Village
Hall located at 276 Main Street, Goshen in
connection with the following matter: Goshen
Developer JV, LLC, a New York Limited Liability
Company, and Royal Wine Corporation, a New York
corporation, each for itself or on behalf of an
entity to be formed {(collectively, the
"Company"), requested the Agency undertake a
certain multi-faceted project the first phase
of which we'll call the project, consists: (&)
(i) the acquistion of a leasehold interest in
approximately 82 acres of vacant land located
at 2500 State Route 17M, Goshen, New York {(Tax
Map No. 117-1-1.222) (the "Land") (ii) the
construction of an approximately 626,862 square
foot base building to house a
production/manufacturing facility to also
include a visitors' center and retail sales
center for the Company's juice and wine

production, as well as associated site
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-GOSHEN DEVELOPER JV, LLC-
improvements including, but not limited to,
parking, infrastructure, mechanical systems,
special epoxy flooring, cooling systems,
interior concrete tank pads and upgraded
utilities as well as exterior site
improvements, collectively known as the
Facility; (iii) the acquisition and
installation in and on the Facility of
furniture, fixtures and equipment known as the
Equipment and together with the Land and the
Facility, known as the Project Facility, the
(B} the granting of certain financial,
assistance in the form of exemptions from State
and local sales and use tax, mortgage recording
tax and real property tax collectively known as
the Financial Assistance; (C) the appointment
of the Company or its designee as an agent of
the Agency in connection with the acgquistion,
construction, equipping and completion of the
Project Facility; and (D) the acquisition of an
interest in the Land Facility by the Agency
pursuant to a lease agreement and the
acquisition of an interest in the Equipment,

pursuant to a bill of sale from the Company to
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the Agency; and the sublease of the Project
Facility back to the Company pursuant to a
leaseback agreement.

The Company will be the initial
manager/owner of the Project.

The Agency will be at the above
stated time hear all persons with views with
respect to the proposed Financial Assistance to
the Company, the proposed owner/operator, the
location of the Project Facility and the nature
of the Project.

A copy of the application filed by
the Company with the Agency with respect to the
Project, including an analysis of the costs and
benefits of the Project, are available for
public inspection during the business hours at
the cffice of the Agency located at 4 Crotty
Lane, Suite Number 100, New Windsor, New York,
12553 or on our web site, which is
https://www.ocnyida.com. Again that's
ocnyida.com. I encourage all the members of
the public that are here or anyone joining us
online to look at the IDA web site. There is

an active project section where all of our
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projects that are still receiving benefits over
the years including current applicants are
listed there. You'll see the application for
this project. This public hearing notice I
just read, our cost benefit analysis, etcetera,
etcetera, it's all on the web site. Very trans
par /PWRAPBTS there for your need to per sues
ruse. You can read reach out to us any time at
the IDA 1If you have gquestions or would like to
make comments to me we'll be happy to do that.

We did perform a cost benefit
analysis on this taking all the economic
inputting as and of course taking into account
we'll say the cost of the incentives we
provided. There are printed copies of that
cost benefit analysis on the corner of this
desk if anyone wants to get 1t, again,
available on our web site and I'm going to
review that before we hear from the applicant.

So with the jobs that will be
created, that will be newly created if this
project comes to Goshen, as well as jobs that
are being retained, that will be coming over in

some cases current employees will be retaining
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those jobs and coming to Goshen I'll get back
to that in a second. Of course, the
construction jobs that are being added here,
the final analysis I'll jump to that, is we're
going to look at what the cost is to us, really
the cost, the value of the incentives that
we're offering which, by the way to recap, I
read it guickly, are mortgage recording tax.
So if you do a project, purchase a property in
Orange County to do a development project there
is a 1.05 percent mortgage recording tax. The
IDA can exempt that. There's also 8.125 sales
tax. We can exempt the development project on
that for furniture, fixture, building
materials, etcetera, etcetera, and then there
is as pilot agreement being requested. As part
of our uniform tax exemption policy, our policy
by which we dictate what incentives we can
offer, manufacturing and especially in food and
beverage like this project brings, qualifies
for a 15-year property tax abatement which of
course is a phase-in of their property taxes.
The taxes will never go down from what the land

is generating now, will only go up in this case
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cof 15 years if approved.

Our next board meeting is on
August 17th, that's Wednesday, at which time
the IDA board of directors will review a
transcript, all of the materials and cost
benefit analysis, and they will make a
decision, a body of five members will vote upon
incentives for this project or not.

So again, benefit and cost we're
looking at both local and state because the
state, New York State has a different share of
the cost again of the incentives., Looking from
the state, the benefit to the state is
56,015,605, The cost to the state through
these incentives is $2,379,026. A benefit and
cost ratio of three to one. S0 three times,
the benefits of three times the value of the
cost of the incentives. Local, the impact is
even greater. The benefit is $137,180,689 and,
again, that comes from the payroll for
permanent employees as well as the construction
jobs and in a formula to consider what we call
the multiplier a /TPEPBGT that based somewhat

on the idea that when someocone takes home a

L1
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paycheck they spend 70 percent of that locally.
So rules of thumb like that are factored in.

So the cost of the incentives
locally $26,485,546. What that results in is a
benefit to cost ratio of five to one. So
again, the benefits that the county and Goshen
will receive are five times that the value of
the incentives.

One other point I'd like to make
is that we did a second analysis where we
factored in all of the jobs that are being
retained by current Royal Wine Company
employees that would be moving here, at least
they suspect will, at an estimate that the best
they could. I did have a chance to tour the
facility a couple of months ago and I met a
number of the employees and I was frankly
struck by how many employees you've retained
over the years. Royal Wine officials tell me
their retention rate is twice as high as anyone
else in the industry. As the industry average.
Obviously, an indicator of the kind of employer
they are. Employees have been around a long

time. I do know some of the employees will be

12
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moving here, I would say, are advanced in age,
if I can, I hoping they're not watching, but
the reason I mention that is that over time
those jobs will, those folks will retire too
and those Jjobs will be available for Goshenites
and others.

There's an additional economic
benefit. We did another analysis. We're
factoring in, if all of those jobs were added
into the analysis here, obviocusly that's not
the case, they will be filled by others, but
over time I think the real value is between
these. If you factor in the jobs, there's a
local benefit of ate toc one the cost. The
benefits rise to 26,485,000 and New York State
benefit the ratio rises to four to one with a
benefit of nearly $10 million, 9.785 million.
Again the analysis, again they're available on
our web site. If you'd like me to email it to
you I can do that as well.

That is end of my remarks, thank
you for your patience and I'd like to let the
representative of Royal Wine, Goshen Developer

JV give a brief presentation and, Jackie,

13
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you're going to try and share your screens

online so those of us

observe those as well.

joining on Zoom can

Who is goind to be leading,

Mr. Esposito?

MR. GINSBERG: 1I'll be leading.

Thank you.

Good morning, my name is Shelly

Ginsberg. I work at Royal Wine Corporation.

would like to thank the board, thank the

community for taking the time to learn about

our project, learn about our company today.

I'd like to also mention that the CEQO of the

corporation, Mordy Herzog is on the Zoom call

today listening and prepared to speak 1f that

is reguired.

What I'd

like to do today, I'm

walking over here to the boards but we don't

have it up on the screen. Tell you a little

about Royal Wine. Tell you a little bit about

why this project is important to us and then

why Goshen in particular is important to us.

So Royal

family owned business.

Wine is owned by, is a

It has been a family

I

14
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owned business since its inception. The Herzog
family has been producing fine wines for over
150 years. It is a nine~generation family
business. It started in eastern Europe, before
World War II, nine generations, five of them
pre World War II came to the United States in
1948 penniless. We had four generations here
and built the Royal Wine Corporation.

We pride ourselves on two things

at Royal Wine: Products and our brands and our
people. And as Bill mentioned, our pecple love
to work for us. We have people with us, who

will be working here in Goshen, ten years, 20
years. We gave out a 40-year pin last year and
that's not uncommon.

The brands that we talk about,
they have the family name on it so it's
important to us. We produce what's called
Herzog wines but the most important brand and
the largest brand by far is the one we plan on
moving to Goshen and that's Kedem grape juice.
You'll see in just a moment we produce close to
2 million cases of that product every year and

we plan on doing that right here in Goshen.
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Right now we're located in
Bayville, New Jersey -- Bayonne, New Jersey.
We've been there 20 years and outgrown this
facility. 1In this facility we bottled the
grape juice. It comes down to Bayonne every
single day from Ulster County and we bottle it
in this facility in Bayonne and as you see we
do over two million cases a year. We're not a
stranger to the Hudson Valley. We've been in
Ulster County for over 35 years.

OQur wine, Kedem Winery located on
9W in Ulster County, is a facility that will
also be relocated to Goshen. In this facility
we blend, we store, we filter the grape juice.
From here today it comes down to Bayonne.
Well, we want to put the processing facility
next to the bottling facility into one
production house. That's the vision that we're
looking at here.

In addition to that, we have a
facility all the way down south in New Jersey
in the town called Pennsauken which is a
stone's throw away from Philadelphia. We're

going to close this facility, we're going to
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move the people, move the product up to Goshen
as well.

This next slide gives you a little
bit of what our overall vision is. Goshen 1is
going to become the hub, the center of the
wheel for us. We are moving our production
facility, our production, our bottling and some
warehousing all into Goshen.

In Goshen we will do production,
we will have tours. We will have a tasting
room. We will have storage. We will have
logistics. Here it says 550,000 sqgquare feet.
It is over a 600,000 square foot facility on
this property on 17M.

Why do we love Goshen so much?
Usually when a company relocates their business
they're worried about their employees. They're
worried who is going to move with the business,
who is going to be the work force. We have the
opposite problem. Today my work force lives in
this community and they commute to Bayonne
every day. My work force is in the Spring
Valley area, in the Monsey area. We will

actually be able to have a better quality of
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life for our employees by cutting down no less
than an hour and-a-half a day in commuting time
to get from where they live to the Goshen
facility. It's also closer to our supply
chain.

As you see here we have over a
hundred employees. We overestimate that
number. When we moved to Bayonne we told New
Jersey that we would have 300 employees between
several facilities. We now have over 500
employees, As we continue to grow we will
continue to recruit and hire local workers.

Just to give you a little scope of
the investment that we plan on making along
with GFI in Goshen, this is about a 120 million
dollar project for us. This is the building of
the building, the improvements toc the building,
production has very specific requirements. As
well as new eguipment, new machinery that we
will be bringing and buying locally if we can
and storing here in Goshen.

I think you may have seen the next
slide but this is a rendering of what we think

the building will look like. It will be a

18
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park-like setting on the outside. They'll be
tours for tourists, for visitors, for camps,
for children to see how we actually bottle the
grape juice, storage tanks and production
facility.

Finally what will happen each year
every vyear for the 2 million plus cases of
grape juice we use and there are between eight
and 12 bottles per case so we can do
multiplication. Every single bottle will say:
Produced in Goshen, New York. That's an FDA
regquirement to list where you're manufacturing
your goods. We'll have 20 million -- three
million bottles plus every single year
advertising Goshen, New York, and with that I
thank you for your attention and we appreciate
that you came down today.

MR. FIORAVANTI: Thank you,
Shelly. Anyone else want to add to that?

MS. BART: I can just say a few
words about the developer. 1 apologize we are
having some technical difficulties. We're
unable to see the slides. Hopefully they heard

you.
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Hi, everyone, my name is
Jacqueline Bart, I am the director of public
affairs at GFI Partners. They are the owner
and developer of the site.

GFI is a full service -- is a full
services real estate development firm based out
of Boston. We founded in 1997. Right now we
have just over 15 million sgquare feet of real
estate in our portfolio, over a whole range of
asset classes but we specialize in industrial
and commercial real estate. One thing we take
pride in is working with municipalities, cities
and towns to revitalize under utilized
commercial and industrial parcels, kind of
bring them to life.

We are thrilled to be here in
Goshen. It's our first project in Orange
County. Thank you so much for having us, thank
you, Bill, and I'm sorry for the technical
problems we're having.

MR. FIORAVANTI: All right. If
there are no other comments from the applicant
I'll open the floor for comments. I do have a

list here. If anyone else didn't sign in

L]
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please come up and get on the list.

I'll start with some public
officials. I'm sorry, I don't see anyone from
the village unless Elaine, did you want to make
a comment?

M5. McCLUNG: No.

MR. FIORAVANTI: No, okay.
Actually, no one else is on the list. I'm just
going to start with that and start with Tom
Nixon, please. Please state your name and
address and come forward if you could, please.

MR. NIXON: Tom Nixon, 8 Parkway,
Goshen. I guess I came to the hearing today
I'm also on the zoning board and so I'm
familiar with the project and we already
approved variances for the heights of the tanks
but I'm not here to represent the zoning board,
just here as a resident.

Seeing actually Jjust yesterday
that the taxes that you're hoping to I guess,
what's the word, alleviate?

MR. FIORAVANTI: Abate,.

MR. NIXON: Abate there, and so

basically the article shows what you're looking
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at to have abated and I came to the hearing
waiting to hear, I mean, what the benefit was
for Goshen. I can see the benefit for you as
you consolidate three companies into one.
Locally, you know, many benefits for the
company but I just was not clear on what the
benefit may be for the local community. So the
that's why I'm here. I guess you kind of
answered my question with the cost analysis
other than the fact, sc this is a cost analysis
and now the tax abatements may come off of this
or this is the bottom line benefit to the
community.

MR. FIORAVANTI: To clarify, the
taxes, the sales taxes is easy to compute,
8.125 percent of whatever the materials are,
whatever the claim exemption. Mortgage
recording tax, same thing, percentage of the
principal, 1.05 percent on the principal. The
pilot, however, is developed by, we work with
Orange County's real property department with
their director to develop a pilot schedule
that's based upon what would the assessment

that they estimate of the property when
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completed, now and when completed, what would
the taxes be under, say, full boat so to speak,
and what's being abated and using a schedule of
two percent accelerator in terms of payments.
It leads out 15 years what the payments would
would be and what the savings are resulting as
well. So that's all developed by the county in
partnership with us, again working with the
county staff are former appraisers and stuff,
land appraisal experts. That's where those
figures come from. And I'm happy to,
Mr. Nixon, on the side after this or whatever,
delve into the cost benefit analysis, what goes
into it and comes out of it and if the
applicant wishes to further articulate the
benefits you bring, happy to do that. It is in
your application, you can state it generally,
as did I. But if they want go into further
detail they can.

MR. GINSBERG: Just to respond
broadly to your questions, and I understand
your question. We, what we're bringing to
Goshen is a hundred jobs, a hundred plus jobs

that hadn't been there before. We're
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developing land into a world class
manufacturing and attraction center.

One of the things that we found
because we have a similar operation on the west
coast. When we have a visitor center, when we
have a tasting center, when we give guided
tours, we get hundreds of people who come to
visit. Most particularly in the summer months
with local camps wants to see how grape Jjuice
is crushed and blended and stored and bottled.
And we anticipate not hundreds but thousands of
visitors to this site, all hopefully to become
good citizens of Goshen, to spend money in
Goshen. Along with my work force, along with
close to a $120,000,000 of investment on this
property.

MR. NIXON: I appreciate that. I
guess though the other comment would be that
the one other negative side to it that people
are concerned about is all those people coming,
all the trucks on that road, it's already a
very busy road so you're going to see a lot of
traffic and concerns,.

MR. ESPOSITO: Let me, if I could

24



=1

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

-GOSHEN DEVELOPER JV, LLC-
address that.

MR. FIORAVANTI: Please do.

MR. ESPOSITO: So during the
review process, which you were a part of, we go
through the State Environmental Quality Review
Act, SEQRA process. Part of that is a complete
analysis of the proposed action which includes
traffic impacts, potential water impact, sewer
impacts, impacts to land, impacts to the living
species, etcetera. Working with our traffic
consultant and DOT our plans are approved for,
we have a mitigation plan for 17M, What they
consist of if you're heading eastbound we're
going to install a turn lane on eastbound
traffic and a through lane so anything turning
into the site eastbound will not avert traffic
heading the through lane. Same thing coming
the other way. Westbound at the request of the
Orange DPW our warrants didn't require this
turn lane but the county asked us because the
DPW facility is right there at the top of the
little, not the greatest driveway, so the
community benefit that we're providing is

installing another turn lane for the westbound

2
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traffic, through the through lane, turn lane
into the DPW and also the de-acceleration lane
going into the site so traffic making a right
into the site and will go off the road and not
impact the traffic.

Also the light that's at Six
and-a-half Station Road and 17M is super, super
old technology. We're updating that entire
intersection with state of the art technology
for traffic in which we base on demand. It
will help during peak hours.

MR. NIXON: Thank you.

MR, ESPOSITO: Just another
another thing in terms of the site. As part of
this approval we also filed a conservation
easement which preserves a significant portion
of the site for never being developed again and
this also paralleling the Heritage Trail which
is on the north side of the site.

MR, NIXON: Thank you.

MR, FIORAVANTI: Very good. Also,
Councilman Lyons, I apologize, I couldn't read
your name at first. Did you want to make a

comment?
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MR. LYONS: I was going to try and
hide that.

MR. FIORAVANTI: Didn't you sign
up, you did. Would you like to make a comment?

MR. LYONS: Yes. And I'm a
resident here in the village.

So the first thing, first of all,
I think I'm in my 35th year of representing
villages, I was the mayor here for a while,.

Councilman -- remember those days,
John?

MR. CAPPELLO: Yes, I do.

MR. LYONS: I've been around. I
certainly understand the concept of the IDA and
the tax incentives, I understand that
completely. I'm essentially in support of it.
There are a couple of things I guess that are
troubling me. Just a couple of concerns.

The first is the timing of this
meeting. I mean, it's 11 o'clock on a Tuesday
in the middle of summer. I mean, who can make
this? I happen to be retired so, you know, I
can make it. So is this the only hearing or is

there other hearings that are going to take
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place for this particular project?

MR. FIORAVANTI: This is the
scheduled hearing. They are typically at these
times. That's something we talked about
changing the time, sometimes we have done a
second one if necessary but I will definitely
share that with the board and talk about that,
George. And, of course, anyone can after this
point submit letters of comment, whatever the
case may be., Thank you.

MR. LYQONS: As most people know
here we are the county seat. Unfortunately, or
fortunately, I believe we're about 60 percent
tax exempt for properties. So every dollar
that we lose is just the payments hurt the
situation and I think the village are taxed
high enough already. I thought IDA incentives
and things really kind of started before the
project started and this project is, seems to
be well enough away so I'm kind of questioning
the timing. I thought it should have been
earlier.

I don't know the finances of the

project, I didn't get an opportunity to really

28
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review it. So there's a benefit to it but what
I'm saying is, I don't know the overall
trafficker of what they have behind them, what
they're spending and what the cost is to the
taxpayers. So I think that's something that I
think Bill and the IDA has done their due
diligence, and I have not done my due diligence
on this, but I think that has to be looked into
maybe a little bit further.

Next is union. Are these
construction jobs? And the employees, are they
union jobs or what 1s the status of that? I
know, I'm supposed to ask the gquestions.

MR. FIORAVANTI: It's a small
group so I'm going to break the rules that I
laid out and ask them to respond.

MR. LYONS: I'll gladly wait.

MR. ESPOSITO: You had a couple of
guestions, George. First one is, what's the
capital investment in the community if this
project moves forward as proposed with the
joint venture? It's about 130 million dollar
project which will be invested in the local

market. It's going to create hundreds of
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construction jobs. One of the things that are
required by the IDA, if we do receive any
benefits as part of this project, that we're
obligated to ensure that 85 percent, Bill.

MR. FIORAVANTI: B85 percent.

MR. ESPOSITO: 85 percent of the
employees during the construction project are
from the local market. So number one, that's a
benefit that is provided -- required by the IDA
to support the local labor market.

We're going to have, in addition
to, we're going to have a hundred permanent
jobs, 20 temporary or seasonal jobs; 45 of
those jobs will be brand new jobs in the
marketplace., We're obligated to fill those
positions from the marketplace and then also
ten of the temporary seasonal jobs are going to
be new as well. So I think in terms of capital
investment that's what they're making.

And the project right now, so you
understand it, is really what we call a three
phase project. The first phase which is really
the building or the base building, all right,

that's about a 90, about 85 million dollar
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investment, which is really the GFI, as you
heard Jackie said, they're successful real
estate developers primarily interested in
industry and commercial. They've got 15
million square foot under roof and a couple of
millions on the boards in construction in parts
of the northeast. Sco that building really is
the end user for that building. They've been
courting each other for a long time now to make
this thing happen.

The second phase of that, of the
implementation of the overall project is really
what we'll call the tenant fit-out and that's
going to be around 20 to 30 million dollar
investment as well into the project.

And thirdly, the third phase if
required, 1s once we're up and running we're
going to sample what's going to have, as you're
very familiar with, it's going to have a
discharge. We have district industrial
standards that we have to meet in terms of
discharge. We are going to monitor the
effluent, characterize it over a year,

determine if the sewage treatment is going to
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be required, if so, what design it will have,
approve it, construct it within a three-year
period. I think that's probably going to be
about another $3,000,000. When it's all said
and done it's a little over $130 million and
those are the phases.

It set up that way because the
joint venture, if it doesn't move forward, GFI
just can't sit here, they've made a substantial
investment in the land and they'll find another
venue.

Right now we're excited. As a
resident I'm excited because we're bringing
something to the county that all of these
projects haven't been bringing and that's
manufacturing. It's manufacturing of a company
that's been in business for over nine
generations and looking to expand in our
community. So I think it's a great
opportunity.

MR. LYONS: Are you suggesting
there might be a possibility like years ago
with Sorento there may be a pretreatment before

it goes to the sewer? 1Is that already locked
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in or is it going to be determined whether you
need it or not?

MR. ESPOSITO: OQur first year in
operation we're going to have a, we're going
to, characterize the waste, determine what it
is and then figure out if we have to treat it,

we have to treat it, and how do we treat it.

MR. LYONS: Okay, right. And then

back what I was saying about union jobs. I
think I hear you saying local people, so it
could be potentially union people or it could
be non-union,

MR. ESPOSITO: Correct.

MR. FIORAVANTI: We don't dictate
whether it's union or not.

MR. LYONS: And to the employees
themselves, the hundred employees, are they
union or not?

MR. GINSBERG: They are not union
workers.,

MR. LYONS: They are not union.

MR. FIORAVANTI;: Mr. Lyons, if I
could answer your question about the status of

construction. It is not atypical that site
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work is being done at a location where a
project will soon be vertical making it, you
can describe it as making it shovel ready.
Even if this project doesn't happen the
property could be used elsewhere. The last I
was at the site about three or four weeks ago
there was only site being done. Has anything
gone vertical?

MR. ESPOSITO: ©No. So right now
there's no building permit.

Let me go back to, I forgot one of
your questions or statements I wanted to
address with regard to public hearings in this
project.

This project, this is my third
approval on this site we were involved with.
GFI, when they purchased it from realty we went
and got the site amended when there was no end
user. And that, we had public hearings, we had
Zoning Board of Appeals hearings. We had a
series of hearings through the approval
process. We then came back, once Royal Wine
and GFI considered a joint venture, we went

back and amended these plans again, which
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required going back to the Zoning Board of
Appeals, public hearing, back to the planning
board public hearing. So there have been
several public hearings on this project. So
the public has had an opportunity and those
were all at 7:30 at night in this very room and
all advertised.

The one thing I would add just
from my experience in the area and in the
county on development, I go to Steve's point of
the 30 million, 20 to 30 million fit out for
manufacturing. That cost wouldn't necessarily
be associated with a more vanilla distribution
center as the county is seeing. I think that's
reflected in the IDA's different offerings of
incentives, the warehouse or distribution
incentive is much less than manufacturing,
that's because there's a realization that the
cost of retrofitting for manufacturing is much
greater. The job stability, the pay and the
job stability as was demonstrated here is much
longer, that's why there is a greater incentive
to attract those types of developments and the

competition is greater.
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I won't speak for the applicant
because I'm actually representing the
developer, but I'm sure New Jersey would like
to have this and has made offers and there's
other states so we have to realize for the
types of jobs that that we want, there is a
competition and that's where the IDA has come
in. So this was an evolving process. It
wasn't like it was, let's start it, let's get
through the whole process.

MR. LYONS: So when all is said
and done after this is built and functioning

and so on and so forth, GFI is actually the

owner of the parcel, right, it doesn't go over

to the company?

MR. GINSBERG: In fact, without

getting too technical into the structure, even

from day one, the project would be owned 50
percent by Royal Wine Corporation and 50

percent by GFI.

MR. FIORAVANTI: It's owned by the

joint venture entity.

MR. GINSBERG: So from the very

beginning we're vested in the community. We're
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here. We have skin in the game and we're not
going anywhere.

We have an option after a period
of time to buy GFI out and own 100 percent of
the property. That's how we've structured the
arrangement. So once we make the commitment
we're fully in on our commitments.

MR. LYONS: All right. Did you
say you were going to be responding or did you
already respond?

MR. FIORAVANTI: The status of
construction.

MR. ESPOSITO: Status of
construction we never got there,

So one of the things that we had
to do is we have to clear trees. So trees, we
have this pesky little bat --

MR. LYONS: Indiana bats.

MR. ESPOSITO: We can only clear
between November and March. Sc that was done
in that time period. We had about an acre and
a half to clear. These had already been
cleared. Right now the land has been cleared

and it was done, that was actually a
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requirement by, during, as a condition of our
approval to do all of that land clearing.
Right now what's happening on the site is, if
you're familiar with it, it's pretty much a
rock pile and to continue to make this site
marketable we're operating under blasting
permit to basically level the site and process
the land.

MR. LYONS: Okay. Let's see. I
do have a guestion too about where you
described it. Maybe I didn't understand it.
Going eastbound coming out of this facility and
then going eastbound so we're going towards
Monroe, right?

MR, ESPOSITO: Well, I'm saying 1if
I'm eastbound on 17M heading towards
Middletown --

MR. LYONS: Going towards
Middletown that's westbound.

MR. ESPOSITO: Westbound., My bad.
Heading west the site is on my right and DPW is
cn my left, So we're doing a turn lane on the
westbound into the DPW building and

de-acceleration on the westbound to have
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vehicles move right into the site.

MR. LYONS: Okay, I understand.
What I'm saying then if a vehicle from this
site turns left and goes eastbound, what
enhancements are you doing? Those left-hand
turns, on 17M, wherever you are, are
treacherous now so I didn't understand what you
were going to be doing to enhance it.

MR. ESPOSITO: Well, our traffic
analysis showed that there's going to be times
where we're going to have further peak
analysis, they'll have difficulty coming out of
the site so they'll be subject to whatever the
traffic flows are. We do know the traffic guys
said that once we approve the Six and-a-half
Station light, there will be some gaps during
peak times so they'll be able to get in and out
of the site on the left-~turn lane.

MR, LYONS: So Six and-a-half
Station light is already there but as you said
it's going to be enhanced to increase the
possibility --

MR. ESPOSITO: Of gaps.

MR. LYONS: Eastbound forward
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going into that. I think that's a challenge.

MR. FIORAVANTI: Mr. Lyons, before
you continue I wanted to indulge that. But I
wanted to keep the subject matter about the
incentives and such. These are planning board
matters but I didn't want to go too far with
that. I wanted to satisfy them.

MR. LYONS: I'm winding up. Thank
you for your time and good luck.

MR. FIORAVANTI: Thanks very much.

Next Coner Eckert.

MR. ECKERT: Good afternoon, Coner
Eckert, vice president of the Orange County
Partnership.

Let me be direct. This is the
exact type of company we want in Orange County,
in the Hudson Valley and in New York. And I'm
someone who normally sticks to the economics
but I, too, had the pleasure of touring the
facility a few months ago and meeting the
executive team including Sheldon and Mordy and
Jonathan, their counsel, and one thing was
abundantly clear: That they treat their

workers well. There's opportunity to grow and
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the CEO took us on the floor and he knew
everybody's name. There are guys working there
that have been working there for 30, 40 years
growing in the company and that's the caliber
of community partner and corporation that we're
going to bring to the county, assuming these
incentives go through.

And to speak on the project
specifically, they're numerous community
benefits, We're talking about good paying
jobs, specifically, skilled manufacturing jobs,
the type of jobs we want our talent working at
that our local community residents can work at
Royal Wine. Additionally, they're qualified
for the incentives but it's also $30 million in
pilot payments over the life of the project,
that's payments to village and town and they
pull they're annual district taxes so there's
no abating that. They're certainly putting
money into the local community and creating
jobs and also the IDA mandates local
construction, and that's another benefit,
because people from Goshen or people from the

City of Middletown construction workers have an
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opportunity to get work on a significant
construction operation. That's exciting. So
between the local labor jobs, the full-time
permanent jobs that our people in the community
can enjoy and grow and build a career at the
pilot payments and also just the type of
community proper we're going to have at Royal
Wine.,

We're excited on behalf of the
Orange County Partnership, we wholeheartedly
support this project and on top of that,
they're working with top class developer and
GFI who partners with communities across the
country. So, thanks.

MR. FIORAVANTI: Thank you, Coner.

One last person who signed up, I'm
sorry, I can't totally read it, I believe it's
Bonnie and last name starts with an R. If you
can state your full name and address when
you're up here.

MS. RUM: Hi. Bonnie Rum, R-U-M,
like rum and coke.

I live in the Town of Blooming

Grove so I'm not in Goshen but I'm near by,
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I've heard some very interesting
things. I've gone to Kedem when it's up in
Marlboro, I guess it is.

MR. GINSBERG: Thank you.

MS. RUM: I had the same concerns
as the first two gentlemen so I'm not going to
restate a lot of that.

MR. FIQORAVANTI: Thank you.

MS5. RUM: However, one of the
things that I noticed that is not happening in
our county, for example, is that there's no map
of all of the development that's occurring
within the county. So one hand has no idea
what's going on in the other. And in the town
and in the village where I am there are
multiple warehouses that are in the works and
I'm talking bigger than your facility in some
cases. That traffic is going to impact your
traffic. There really needs to be somewhere,
somebody's got to be able to repair the roads
that this extra traffic is going to take and
not just from your facility but from these
other warehouses; the weight, the air

pollution, all air pollution, all of this is
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really a big concern. And definitely the
roads.

The water is a huge concern
especially where I am. There are a number of
areas that have water restrictions and that's
the water coming into the homes or facility and
the effluent that goes out. Where is it going?
How is it being treated? Harriman is about at
a hundred percent and from what I understand
construction continues in this county and in
some cases unabated. So you really have to
take that into account.

It all sounds wonderful. I love
the idea of people having jobs and money coming
in, I would suggest, though, on those silos if
you put them up, which of course you will,
paint them, get a good mural on them because
this is an eyesore. And there are communities
that have done this and it's exquisite and
people come to see the murals and I know some
artists that can do it, and that's about all I
have to say. Thank you very much.

MR. FIORAVANTI: Thank you, Miss

Rum.
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Any other questions or comments,
any other comments from the public? Sir? Can
you come on up?

MR. CULLEN: The young lady asked
about water. How much water are they going to
use?

MR. ESPOSITO: It varies through
the season. The two busy seasons for the
facility will be during the crushing operation
which happens August to October and bottling
which will be February and March. The good
news is February and March is down time with
everything else, the village's demand so they
marry well together. We have worked with the
planning board and worked with the village's
sewer and water engineer to come up with
mitigation measures during the crushing season.
What we're going to do is we're going to have,
we have a substantial amount of storage
capacity in the building. We're going to store
about 86,000 gallons a day of water, we're
going to fill it on peak times and have those
available for cleaning and processing to shave

our peak off during the peak demand of August,
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September, October. And this has all been --

MR. CULLEN: 86,000 gallons a day
and you pay regular rate.

MR. ESPOSITO: Yes.

COURT REPORTER: Could I have your
name, please, sir?

MR. CULLEN: I'm Kevin Cullen,
C-U-L-L-E-N, from Goshen.

A lot of assumptions are made by
the wine company, by the IDA. If any of those
assumptions are not met will the tax credits
been adjusted downward?

MR. FIORAVANTI: I will tell you
that the IDA, especially under the new
administration and new board of directors are
committed to accountability --

MR. CULLEN: Is that in the
contract?

MR. FIORAVANTI: Absoclutely.
Including local labor policy, job creation, all
of that. If they don't meet those goals we can
recapture their incentives,.

MR. CULLEN: The assessment based

on these assumptions for the credits, if the
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assessments are higher than what your
assumptions are, will the tax benefits be
different, will they be increased?

MR. FIORAVANTI: That's a very
good guestion and I don't want to give you the
wrong answer., I'm going to have to get back to
you on that to make sure I give you the
complete correct answer on that.

MR. CULLEN: Also, instead of
eight tanks they wind up putting in 24.

MR. FIORAVANTI: Sure.

MR. CULLEN: That changes
everything.

MR. FIORAVANTI: That all changes
their planning board approvals. They have to
do what they said they're going to do or they
have to come back to the planning board.

MR. CULLEN: Again, the IDA can
penalize them?

MR. FIORAVANTI: We can. I don't
want to tell you how that would lay out without
me looking into it further.

MR. CULLEN: The number of

employees that they say they're going to add
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locally.

MR. FIORAVANTI: Absolutely.

MR. CULLEN: Again, if they don't
hire what they say --

MR. FIORAVANTI: To me,
Mr. Cullen, that's the easiest for us to do
that, the local labor policy because we
actually hire a monitoring person where we go
on site to check driver's licenses and people
are local, and by local, by the way, I should
clarify, 1is not just Orange County or Goshen.
We couldn't possibly support all the workers.

By our local work is considered the seven

counties in the local area here to Westchester.

Workers, they are local. But permanent job

creation very easy for us to verify and I think

it's easy for the IDA to analyze and recapture
incentives that if they didn't meet their

stated goals.

MR. CULLEN: And you threw out one

and-a-half or two percent annual increase 1in

tax assessment or on a pilot increase,

MR. FIORAVANTI: Assessment value,

not in the tax payments. I misspoke at the
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time.

MR. CULLEN: My taxes go up ten
percent a year for, inflation causes our taxes
to go up ten percent a year, Are they still
stuck, are they still at the one and-a-half or
two percent?

MR. FIORAVANTI: Two percent was
not the accelerated payment. Thelr pay will be
going up.

MR. ESPOSITO: We're
manufacturing, we're applying for 15-year
pilot. We start, most of the them start at
zero. We start at ten percent and we go five
percent annually. So at the end of the 15 will
be a hundred percent.

MR. CULLEN: It will be a hundred
percent of what the actions are today or what
they are then in 15 years?

MR. ESPOSITO: Whatever our
assessed value 1s in 15 years from now, that's
what they'll be paying.

MR. CULLEN: So it will be five
percent a year plus?

MR, FIORAVANTI: Mr, Cullen, if I
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could, I don't mean to interrupt. Also
available on the web site is 15 year pilot
scheduled. I'm going to read it to you.

MR. CULLEN: But that's fixed. It
inflation goes to 20 or 30 percent they're
still fixed?

MR. FIORAVANTI: That, frankly, is
the piece that I have to get the correct
answer. I've been doing this for a few months
now but I don't know. I'll read off of the
pilot payments under the proposed schedule.
Starting in the year one. With special
district payments as Mr. Eckert referred to,
first year I'm rounding up, 285,000. The next
year, year two, 444,000. Year three, 609,000.

Year four, 780,000. Year five, 958,000. Year

six, 1.14 million. Year seven, 1.33 million.
Year eight, 1.53 million. Year nine,
1.74 million. Year ten, 1.95 million, and year

11, keep going, year 11, 2.36 million. Year
12, 2.78 million, vyear 13, 3.21 million, year
14, 3.7 million, year 15, 3.74 million and year
16, after the pilot expires, that year's

payments estimated would be $4,215,000.
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Certainly more than one-half two percent.

MR. CULLEN: If inflation runs ten
to 20 percent over the next 15 years $4,000,000
is going to be equivalent to 600,000. Is it
adjusted for inflation?

MR. FIORAVANTI: If you want to
leave me your phone number I'll get that answer
and give it to you directly.

Anything else besides that,

Mr. Cullen, any other comments?

MR. CULLEN: No.

MR. FIORAVANTI: Okay. Any other
response there? Okay.

Anyone else in the public would
like to make a comment?

{No response.)

MR. FIORAVANTI: No? Again, we
will accept comments via mail if you want to
send those to 4 Crotty Lane in New Windsor,
12553.

At this time, though, unless there
are any other comments, it's 12:05, we're going
to close this public hearing. Thank you all

for attending. Thank you for participating
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online.

Again, any guestions on this you
can contact the IDA or lock at our web site,
www.,ocnyida.com, go to active projects.

Thank you very much, folks, have a
great day.

{Time noted: 12:05 p.m.)

* * * * * Kk %
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SEQR DOCUMENTS
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EXHIBIT "C"

PROPOSED PILOT SCHEDULE

B-2
OCIDA_Royal Wine - Final Resolution(5909423.2)



Royal Wine Property Owner
Goshen 117-1-1.222
15 Year Year 1 Year 2 Year 3 Year4 Year 5 Year 6 Year 7 Year 8 Year 9 Year 10 Year 11 Year 12 Year 13 Year 14 Year 15 Year 16
Total 47,279,204 47,279,204 47,279,204 47,279,204 47,279,204 47,279,204 47,279,204 47,279,204 47,279,204 47,279,204 47,279,204 47,279,204 47,279,204 47,279,204 47,279,204 47,279,204
Land Value 734,700 734,700 734,700 734,700 734,700 734,700 734,700 734,700 734,700 734,700 734,700 734,700 734,700 734,700 734,700 734,700
Value of 46,544,504] _ 46,544,504] 46,544,504 46,544,504  46,544,504] _ 46.544,504] 46,544,504 46,544,504 _ 46,544,504] _ 46,544,504]  46.544,504] 46,544,504 _ 46,544,504] _ 46.544,504| 46,544,504 46,544,504
Value of Existing 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0
Value for PILOT 46,544.504] _ 46.544,504] _ 46.544,504| 46,544,504 _ 46,544,504] _ 46.544,504] _ 46.544,504| 46,544,504  46,544,504] _ 46.544,504| 46,544,504 46,544,504  46,544,504] 46,544,504 46,544,504 46,544,504
% of added value 0.10 015 0.20 30 0.35 0.40 045 0.50 0.60 0.70 0.80 0.90 0.90 1.00
Taxable Assessed Value for PILOT 3,061,925 5,389,150 7,716,376 10,043,601 12,370,826 14,698,051 17,025,276 19,352,501 21,679,727 24,006,952 28,661,402 33,315,852 37,970,303 42,624,753 42,624,753 47,279,204
**Tax Rates - 2022 Factor 1.0000 1.0200 1.0404 1.0612 1.0824 1.1041 1.1262 1.1487 11717 1.1951 1.2190 1.2434 1.2682 1.2936 1.3195 1.3459
2022 County| _6.101300 $18.681.72 | $533,638.44 | _ $48.981.95 |  $65.029.79 | _ $81,699.94 |  $99,010.90 | 5116.981.61 | $135.631.54 | $154,980.68 | $175.049.53 | $213.167.76 | _$252.740.71 | _$293,811.30 | _$336.423.63 | _$343.152.10 | _$388.235.38
2022 Town|__1.639600 $5,020.33 $9.012.77 | $13.162.90 | $17.47543 | $21955.19 | _ $26,607.16 | _ $31,436.42 | _ $36,448.21 $41,647.90 | $47,040.99 | $57,284.49 |  $67.918.91 |  $78,955.80 | _ $90.406.99 | _ $92.215.13 | $104,330.34
$329,973.33 $382,579.73 $437,158.39 $493,767.17 $601,288.36 $712,912.89

2022-2023 Vilage| 17.210110 $52,696.07 $94,602.83 | §138,164.78 | $183.431.37 | $230.453.35
2021-22 School & Library| 39.436047 $120,750.23 $216,777.32 $316,597.20 $420,323.17 $528,071.53 $639,961.70 $756,116.25 $876,661.00 | $1,001,725.09 | $1.131,441.08 | $1.377,820.13 | $1.,633,601.77 | $1.899,063.55 | $2,174,490.35 | $2.217,980.16 | $2.509,378.10

64.387057
PILOT w/o Special Districts $197,148.35 $353,931.36 $516,906.83 $686,259.75 $862,180.02 | $1,044,862.60 | $1,234,507.61 | $1.431,320.48 | $1,635,512.05 | $1,847,298.77 | $2,249,560.74 | $2,667,174.28 | $3,100,592.53 | $3,550,280.64 | $3.621,286.26 | $4,097,050.36
Goshen Fire 1 1.865400 $88,194.63 $89,958.52 $91,757.69 $93,592.84 $95,464.70 $97,373.99 $99,321.47 $101,307.90 $103,334.06 $105,400.74 $107,508.76 $109,658.93 $111,852.11 $114,089.15 $116,370.94 $118,698.36
66.252457
$779,852.59 $957,644.72 | $1,142,236.60 | $1,333,829.09 | $1,532,628.38 | $1,738,846.12 | $1,952,699.51 | $2,357,069.50 | $2,776,833.21 | $3,212,444.64 | $3,664,369.80 | $3,737,657.19 | $4,215,748.72

PILOT plus Special Districts $285,342.98 $443,889.88 $608,664.52
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